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Most of the action at the Capitol has shifted to inside the chambers of the House and Senate. There were two big stories this week, the first involving Governor Branstad’s appointments. The Senate failed to confirm two of the Governor’s nominations for the Board of Regents, Craig Lang and Robert Cramer.  Senate Democrats cited the qualifications of the appointees as the reason the confirmation failed.

Meanwhile, the debate on education reform has led to an Education Conference Committee. This week, House Republicans announced their willingness to increase allowable growth to four percent if the Senate accepts the House’s plan for education reform, including teacher salaries and incentives. Senate Democrats are disappointed that House Republicans have drawn a line in the sand by requiring the Senate to accept the reform package as is, but are happy to see that Iowa schools can receive the increased funding. Discussion is expected to resume next week.

 LEGISLATION
SF 384 - Interference with Official Acts /Removal of Communication or Control Device
SF 384 establishes a criminal offense for removing or attempting to remove a communication/control device from the possession of a peace officer.  Under the bill, a person commits removal of a peace officer’s communication device when the person knowingly or intentionally removes or attempts to remove a communication device from the possession of a peace officer, when the officer is in the performance of the official duties of the officer and the person knew or should have known the individual to be a peace officer. 
Additionally, SF 384 increases the penalties for the crime of interference with official acts when the interference results in an injury to the officer including a serious misdemeanor for bodily injury and an aggravated misdemeanor for serious injuries.  The penalties are further elevated if the person intended to inflict the injury.
SF 384 was approve by the Senate (50-0) and House (77-17) and will be sent to the Governor for his approval.

HF 634– Sales Tax on Off Duty Law Enforcement Services

HF 634 is the Department of Revenue policy bill and contains various provisions related to tax administration  Included in this bill is language that would exempt from the state sales tax those off-duty law enforcement services furnished by a peace officer with the knowledge and consent of the chief executive officer of the peace officer’s law enforcement agency.  HF 634 was approved by the House Ways and Means Committee and remains eligible for consideration.

